
City of York Council Committee Minutes 

Meeting Decision Session - Executive Member for 
Housing & Safer Neighbourhoods 

Date 19 February 2018 

Present Councillor Carr (Executive Leader (Finance 
and Performance) 

Apologies Councillor Brooks(Executive Member for 
Housing & Safer Neighbourhoods) 

 

36. Declarations of Interest  
 

At this point in the meeting, the Executive Member was asked 
to declare any personal interests not included on the Register of 
Interests or any disclosable pecuniary interests which he had on 
the business on the agenda. No additional interests were 
declared. 

 
37. Minutes  
 

Resolved:    That the minutes of the meeting held on 22 
January 2018 be approved and then signed by the 
Executive Member as a correct record. 

 
38. Public Participation  
 

It was reported that there had been no registrations to speak 
under the Council’s Public Participation Scheme. 

 
39. City of York Council Parking Enforcement on Council 

Housing Land  
 

The Executive Member considered a report that proposed an 
initiative to bring parking enforcement on council housing land 
within the remit of City of York Council Parking Services. 

The Parking Services Manager was in attendance to present 
the report and confirmed that following concerns from staff and 
customer complaints around the current level of service 
provided, discussions had taken place between Housing and 
Parking Services to explore the merits and legality of using civil 
enforcement powers on council housing land.   



The Executive Member noted that following consultation with 
Legal Services the advice confirmed that council housing land 
could be considered public land rather then private so the civil 
enforcement powers pertaining to Parking were therefore 
enforceable on council housing land. 

The Executive Member thanked the officer for his update and 
he considered the options and recommendations put forward in 
the report.  

Resolved:  

(i)    That the use of City of York Council Parking Services 
enforcement service for enforcement on council 
Housing Land (all garage areas and other designated 
land) using it’s existing civil enforcement powers 
(Option A), be approved. 

Reason:  To ensure comprehensive, consistent and effective 
notification and enforcement on housing land where 
inappropriate, inconsiderate and unauthorised 
parking takes place by an in house service. 

 
(ii)    That the relevant officers be authorised to implement 

the proposed parking enforcement arrangements on 
Council housing land set out in the report, subject to 
approval by the Executive Member for Transport and 
Planning and including the development of a separate 
Traffic Regulation Order for all identified housing land to 
be enforced on, as well as advertising and putting in 
place the Traffic Regulation Order. 

 
Reason: To ensure that the order is legally and correctly put in 

place, signed effectively, advertised and is 
enforceable. 

 
(iii)    That charging for parking permits on housing land in 

future, initially at a rate below resident parking rates but 
increasing over time to reach parity over a 5 year 
period, be approved. 

Reason: To bring parity and fairness between Housing and non 
housing parking customers and provide income to help 
cover the costs of parking enforcement. 

 

 



40. New Lease for Use on Future Right To Buy Sales of  
Bedsits, Flats and Maisonettes  

 
The Executive Member considered a report that sought his 
approval to issue a proposed new lease to all new leaseholders 
exercising the Right To Buy for all appropriate properties in 
order to provide greater clarity for Housing Services, 
leaseholders and tenants.  
 
The Head of Housing was in attendance to give an update and 
he stated that the current lease was vague in many areas, did 
not reflect best practice and had not been reviewed for at least 
30 years.  
 
The Executive Member noted that officers had consulted with 
specialist organisations, the National Leasehold Service and 
with residents and leaseholders whose comments had helped 
shape the final version of the lease, which they agreed should 
be adopted. 
 
Officers answered the Executive Members questions and it 
was:  
 
Resolved:  That the proposed lease at Annex B for all future 

appropriate Right To Buy sales (option A) be 
accepted. 

 
Reason:  This provides greater clarity for Housing Services, 

leaseholders and tenants and will allow Housing 
Services to recover legitimate costs from 
leaseholders with confidence. 

 
 
 
 
 

Cllr Carr, Executive Member 
[The meeting started at 4.00 pm and finished at 4.06 pm]. 


